Minutes of the meeting of Desborough Town Council held virtually using video and audio links on Thursday 10 December 2020

Councillors present: L Burnham (Chair), S Draycott, J French, G Holmes, I James, B Keys, D Larmour,

J Read, P Rogers, P Sawford, J Taylor, and J Watson.

Also present: G Thomson (Town Clerk), and three members of the community.

98./20 CHAIR'S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS.

The Chair welcomed those present to the meeting outlined the Zoom protocols and commented on the following matters:-

- the reported reduction in the number of properties proposed for the slde Valley development:.
- some trees in the Dunkirk Avenue recreation ground being removed for safety reasons and which would be replaced by the principal authority in Spring 2020, November 2020, and Spring 2022, depending on weather and ground conditions; and,
- arrangements having been made by the Council in conjunction with volunteers and the Carnival Committee for Santa to visit directly from the North Pole and tour streets in Desborough.

She also expressed thanks for the community sprit displayed during the pandemic over the last year with volunteers and groups working together for the benefit of the wider community.

99./20 TO CONSIDER AND IF SO RESOLVED TO APPROVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE.

The Town Clerk reported that no apologies for absence had been received.

RESOLVED that:-

the information be noted.

100./20 TO NOTE ANY DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST FROM COUNCILLORS.

The following declarations were made:-

109./20 To Receive and Note the Planning and Licensing Report and Consider Commenting on Applications

Councillor Read insofar as it related to application KET/2020/0792.

RESOLVED that:-

the declaration be noted.

101./20 TO NOTE OR CONSIDER ANY REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION.

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

To note any requests for dispensation for Councillors with an interest to be allowed to speak which have been considered by the Town Clerk in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 and the Council's Scheme of Delegation, and to consider any such applications not yet determined.

The Town Clerk reported that no requests for dispensation had been received.

RESOLVED that:the report be noted.

102./20 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 19 NOVEMBER 2020

The minutes of the meeting held on 19 November 2020 had been previously circulated. **RESOLVED that:-**

the minutes be confirmed and signed by the Chair when possible.

103./20 TO HEAR REPRESENTATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC NOTIFIED IN ADVANCE OF THE MEETING

103.1./20 ADOPTION OF STREETS IN THE GRANGE

A member of the public spoke about streets on the Grange housing development which had not been adopted.

103.2./20 TREES

A member of the public spoke about the possibility of a community event in springtime where children might plant trees.

103.3./20 DOG MESS

A member of the public spoke about dog mess.

103.4./20 NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

A member of the public spoke about the Neighbourhood Plan.

103.5./20 ISE VALLEY HOUSING DEVELOPMENT

A member of the public spoke about the planning consent for the Ise Valley housing development.

104./20 TO CONSIDER COMMUNITY GRANTS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

In accordance with the Community Grants Awarding Policy the Council considers recommendations from the Community Grants Advisory Panel on applications for grants received from organisations. The policy contains, amongst other provisions:-

- any grant awarded is at the discretion of the Council and will not normally exceed £1,250;
- it is a condition of any grant application that the activity must bring direct benefit to the residents of Desborough.
- Applicants are encouraged to look at alternative sources of funding in addition to this scheme.
- The Council will only grant aid churches for town clocks and possibly for environmental purposes. Church Halls can also be grant aided if they are used by the community.
- Grant applications cannot be made retrospectively.

Three applications were received in the recent application round, and a meeting of the Awards Panel was convened. The meeting was attended by three Councillors and three community members and the following recommendations made:

104.1./20 FC AZTECS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The request was for £1,500 out of a total of £1,500 for the purchase of outdoor training wear for under 5 and under 6 teams and kit for the over 45s walking football team.

Without a grant from the Council, or with a smaller grant, the remaining funds will be raised from parental contribution or fundraising by the teams. No such approaches had been notified to the Council.

In acknowledging the proportion of direct beneficiaries resident in Desborough and the Council's policy of encouraging applicants to seek alternative sources of funding in addition to this scheme, the Advisory Panel recommended a grant of £500.

The Council is REQUESTED to determine whether any award should be made and if so to determine the amount.

RESOLVED that:-

a grant of £500 be awarded.

104.2./20 DESBOROUGH PHOENIX FC

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The request was for £1,200 out of a total of £1,200 for the purchase of goal posts, nets, corner posts, subs benches, gazebo, barriers, training courses, jackets, playing kit, and team building events.

Without a grant from the Council, or with a smaller grant, the remaining funds will be raised from parental contribution or fundraising by the team.

In acknowledging the proportion of direct beneficiaries resident in Desborough and the Council's policy of encouraging applicants to seek alternative sources of funding in addition to this scheme (which had been made), the Advisory Panel recommended a grant of £800.

The Council is REQUESTED to determine whether any award should be made and if so to determine the amount.

The Town Clerk reported that he was working with the club to ensure it had all necessary documentation in place.

RESOLVED that:-

a grant of £800 be awarded.

104.3./20 ST. GILES CHURCH, DESBOROUGH (COMMUNITY CENTRE)

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The request was for £3,000 out of a total of £6,528 for the replacement of the Community Centre's boiler. The Council is able to grant fund the Community Centre (as a church hall with community use).

Without a grant from the Council, or with a smaller grant, the remaining funds will be raised from a loan from the Church's restricted funds. Grants had also been sought from other organisations, and the work had already been carried out.

In acknowledging extensive community use of the hall, the Advisory Panel noted that the application was retrospective which was against the Council's policy. The Advisory Panel recommended that no grant be awarded.

The Council is REQUESTED to determine whether any award should be made and if so to determine the amount.

RESOLVED that:

no grant be awarded.

105./20 TO CONSIDER RECENT PROBLEMS WITH MUD ON THE ROAD SURFACE ON RUSHTON ROAD

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

It has been reported that the road surface on Rushton Road has been awash with mud and in the prevailing inclement, but seasonal, weather the road surface has been treacherous. The Council is REQUESTED to consider the matter.

It was reported that the road surface continued to be treacherous in wet weather and that following a recent accident a sign had been put up. It was noted that there was a requirement for wheel washing facilities but that any washing which was taking place seemed to be not effective and that the drain might be blocked. It was also noted that any evidence of mud being brought onto the road from the Birchfield Springs site should be forwarded to the planning authority. It was reported that an appeal against enforcement action had been lodged by the operators of the site.

RESOLVED that:

the planning authority be advised of the latest issues.

106./20 TO CONSIDER POSSIBLE CHANGES TO CHRISTMAS DECORATIONS IN FUTURE YEARS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

For the last few years, the Council has used the Borough Council to store, erect, remove, and replace our Christmas decorations (and to provide the tree). The cost of this is about £2,850 each year. This year there have been quite a few difficulties because the officer at KBC who dealt with it left and KBC engaged a different contractor.

The Council has also received a grant from the Economic Development department of the Borough Council of £2,450 as a contribution to the cost of purchasing, installing and maintaining Christmas lights in Desborough for the 2020 season.

It is not clear whether or not the Unitary Authority will continue with either the service or the grant. It would be prudent to assume neither and to budget accordingly. It is also opportune to consider the spread, style, and siting of the decorations in the town. Currently the Council's decorations include some streetlights along High Street and Station Road, a frame display on Marlow House, and of course the tree at the junction of High Street and Buckwell Street. The Council is REQUESTED to consider arrangements for future years.

It was suggested that enquiries be made of the shadow NNC to establish if there was any intention to withdraw from the service, and if so to see if the other A6 towns were similarly affected and might consider joint procurement.

RESOLVED that:

the information be sought.

107./20 TO CONSIDER A REPORT ON THE BUDGET PROCESS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

All Councils must fix a budget each year. Only after the Council has fixed its budget is it able to consider raising funds through a Council tax precept. The Council has been advised that the precept information will be required much earlier than usual because the Borough Council is handling the demands for the whole of the Unitary Council area. This means that the final date for the Council to send its demand to KBC is a week before the January meeting. The Town Clerk has negotiated a week's extension so that the Council does not have to change the date of the January meeting and the Council's budget, and then any precept demand, may be fixed at the January meeting.

Unlike principal councils, town councils are not restricted in the increases that can be applied to precepts. The Council Tax Referendum Principles do not apply to town councils currently and there is no indication that the government plans to introduce "capping" for town councils in the future.

As Members will know, plans for project expenditure in the current year have been greatly hampered and delayed as a direct or indirect result of the pandemic. A best estimate of the current year's outturn will be circulated to Councillors.

Details of draft spending plans will also be circulated to Councillors, based on:-

- current running costs
- items likely to arise as a result of local government cuts and Local Government Reorganisation (LGR) and the impact of the Coronavirus pandemic.
- the projects likely to be carried over from the current year

· any new areas of development.

The Council is REQUESTED to consider the report and indicate any large projects it might wish to fund in future years.

It was noted that there were many unknowns in the intentions of NNC and a lack of clarity about any matters it might wish to pass to town and parish councils and any consequential costs.

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted and no new large projects be suggested.

108./20 INFORMATION ITEMS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The Council is REQUESTED to note the information in the undermentioned reports.

108.1./20 TO RECEIVE ANY REPORTS ON ACTIVITY FROM MEMBERS OF THE BOROUGH COUNCIL, THE COUNTY COUNCIL, THE NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE SHADOW AUTHORITY. AND ANY LOCAL GROUPS AND VOLUNTEERS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

108.1.1./20 COUNTY COUNCILLOR MATTHEWS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

A report from Councillor Matthews is attached as Report No. 1.

It was noted that County Cllr Matthews had indicated that he was unable to attend the meeting.

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.1.2./20 BOROUGH COUNCILLOR TEBBUTT

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

"The Independent Inspector appointed by the Secretary of State to examine our Part 2 Local Development Plan, has completed the detailed examination and has written to KBC with a number of questions. These will all have been answered before Christmas. We expect a detailed report to be available for the Planning Policy Committee meeting in January 21."

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.1.3./20 BOROUGH COUNCILLOR DEARING

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

"As an update I can report that I have talked to KBC head of Planning regarding complaints about the pedestrian crossing at the top of Rothwell road (Persimmon development). Firstly this is not lit up for pedestrians at night and secondly the narrowing of the road on both sides and the glare at night from the traffic lights themselves are distracting for drivers. I have asked that this be looked at and KBC have liaised with the Highways who will look at this and talk to Persimmon.

"Once again I have reported the light that is out on the walkway behind the George pub." It was noted that the issue of the confusion caused by the traffic lights had already been raised with the developer and the Town Clerk undertook to raise the matter directly with Persimmons.

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.1.4./20 BOROUGH COUNCILLOR FRENCH

Borough Councillor French reported that the Borough Council was considering renovation works to the Lawrence's site to transform it into flatted accommodation rather than demolition and rebuilding. He stated that the bridge over the railway line from the Grange would begin in the New Year, and that negotiations were ongoing for the purchase of the old dairy on High Street

In response to questions, Borough Councillor French undertook to provide a copy of the plan for the bridge to the Town Clerk to publish on the Council's website.

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.1.5./20 OTHER REPORTS

It was noted that no other reports had been received.

RESOLVED that:-

the information be noted.

108.2./20 TO RECEIVE A REPORT ON PARKING RESTRICTIONS

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

At the last meeting the Council decided to ask for the parking restrictions in the town centre to be relaxed until after Christmas as an interim measure and to seek a change the limits from 30 minutes to one hour on a permanent basis.

The Council has been informed that the relaxation during the first lockdown was as a result of Government advice and this was not replicated in the second lockdown, nor afterwards. The County Council will not therefore relax the restrictions as requested. Turning to the request to change the restrictions on a permanent basis the Council has been informed that a formal request must be made and it will be included in the next review of parking restrictions in the Kettering area. The Town Clerk will complete the formal application in due course.

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.3./20 TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE ON THE PROPOSED CCTV UPGRADE

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The details in this report may be updated before or at the meeting as further information is received. The Town Clerk has continued to work with colleagues at the Borough Council to make progress with the upgrade and new installations.

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.4./20 TO NOTE ARRANGEMENTS FOR VISITS TO DESBOROUGH BY SANTA CLAUS IN 2020 Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

As Members will know, Santa Claus (or one of his helpers) usually visits Desborough on his sleigh on his way from Market Harborough and tours Desborough streets whilst collecting funds for charity. This year Santa will not be able to travel from Market Harborough owing to the COVID-19 restrictions. However, the Council has been involved in discussions to enable Santa to visit directly from the North Pole and tour streets in Desborough accompanied by elves, although it will not be possible for there to be a street collection this year.

It was noted that the Council had been working with volunteers to make sure Santa could still tour the town over the Christmas period, that risk assessments had been carried out, and guidelines issued by the Police would be obeyed.

RESOLVED that:-

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.5./20 TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE ON THE BRAYBROOKE ROAD PLAY AREA

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

Arrangements have been made for the Borough Council to carry out this work and Councillors will be kept informed of progress.

RESOLVED that:

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.6./20 TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE ON THE GREENSPACE AREA

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

Following protracted negotiations with the Borough Council it has been impossible to reach agreement for the Borough Council to carry out this work on its land on the Greenspace (owned by the Borough Council). The Town Clerk will now carry out the procurement process in accordance with the Council's financial regulations with assistance from Borough Council officers.

RESOLVED that:

the Town Clerk carry out the procurement process as set out in the report.

108.7./20 TO RECEIVE AN UPDATE ON THE PROPOSED ONE WAY SYSTEM

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The views of the Council in relation to the amendments to the proposals were discussed with the Highway Authority. The Council has now been informed that the engineering section has confirmed that it will be shortly looking into the revised suggested parking restriction proposals for the one way system and will also be obtaining a revised price for the works but unfortunately this will not be available until after Christmas.

RESOLVED that:

the information contained in the report be noted.

TO RECEIVE A REPORT ON CRIME IN THE TOWN 108.8./20

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

Details of the latest crime figures will be made available on the Council's website. Following the request at the last meeting the local Police Inspector has confirmed that a member of the policing team will attend the February 2021 Council meeting.

Comment was made at the low clear up rates for certain crimes and the apparently high crime rates. The Town Clerk confirmed that he had arranged for the Police to be represented at the February Council meeting.

RESOLVED that:

the information contained in the report be noted.

TO RECEIVE A REPORT ON VEHICLE SPEEDS IN THE TOWN 108.9./20

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

Details of the latest reports from the TVAS speed signs are available on the Council's website. It should be noted that the Council's three signs are white in colour and square, not the large rectangular black signs (which are the County Council's).

RESOLVED that:

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.10./20 TO NOTE A REPORT ABOUT VEHICLE MOVEMENTS INTO AND OUT OF THE ROTHWELL NORTH CONSTRUCTION SITE

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The Council is usually notified about vehicle movements into and out of the construction site and any violations of the approved routes by HGVs. The most recent information is:-

02/11 - 08/11

09/11 - 15/11

10 violations inwards and 1 violation outwards (this represents a violation rate of 2.3%)

13 violations inwards and 0 violations outwards

(this represents a violation rate of 1.92%)

RESOLVED that:

the information contained in the report be noted.

108.11./20 TO NOTE THE SITUATION WITH REGARD TO THE REMOVAL OF THE \$106 OBLIGATIONS ON LAND AT GAULTNEY FARM DESBOROUGH REF P1568 IN RELATION TO CWC/0127/0302.

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

Following the Council's objection to the removal of the S106 obligation relating to the provision of land for a car park to serve a future railway station in Desborough the Council was informed that:

"One of the tests for assessing whether or not to discharge a s106 obligation is whether the obligation still serves a useful purpose. The supporting information provided with the application has demonstrated that the obligation can only continue to serve a useful purpose if there is a realistic prospect of a planning application being submitted and planning permission obtained for a railway station and associated car park by the trigger date of 15 October 2021. This is now highly unlikely, not only due to the very short timescales involved in carrying out the preparation for submitting such an application but also due to the fact that planning permission has been granted for residential development under application reference KET/2018/0623 on the site that was originally to be set aside for the car park at Gaultney Farm, Pipewell Road shown in yellow in the original s106 agreement." "The Planning Authority has expressed a view that it has to accept the facts as the position stands today which is that there is now no likelihood of planning permission being granted for a railway station in Desborough before the trigger date of 15 October 2021. "The Town Council's objections are noted and appreciated. However, in spite of the objections raised I confirm that Officers have delegated powers to determine this type of application without the matter being referred to the planning committee for a decision."

In accordance with the views expressed by the Council, the Town Clerk reiterated and expanded on the objections. However, the Planning Authority has confirmed that based on facts of the current situation and under planning law the Council will not be able to refuse the application.

RESOLVED that:

the information contained in the report be noted.

109./20 TO RECEIVE AND NOTE THE PLANNING AND LICENSING REPORT AND CONSIDER COMMENTING ON APPLICATIONS

Councillor Read declared an interest in this item insofar as it related to KET/2020/0792, 28 Burdock Way, Desborough, left the meeting and took no part in the discussion or voting thereon.

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

In accordance with the views expressed by Councillors, any comments on applications which were uncontentious and uncontested were submitted to the relevant planning authority as set out in the report at Appendix A. The Council is RECOMMENDED to note the report and raise comment on any items not already submitted.

In connection with item KET/2020/0792, 28 Burdock Way, Desborough it was suggested that the proposal would not be welcomed.

RESOLVED that:

the Council objects to application KET/2020/0792, 28 Burdock Way, Desborough on the following grounds:-

- a) the proposal constitutes an infill development which:-
 - is unwarranted and would increase the density beyond that approved or desirable for the estate;
 - would constitute over-development of the site, especially because it involves loss of garden land and the open aspect of the neighbourhood ('garden grabbing')
 - would adversely affect the residential amenity of neighbours by reason of overlooking, loss of privacy, and overshadowing.
- b) the information contained in the report be otherwise noted.

110./20 TO RECEIVE THE FINANCE REPORT

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The Council is RECOMMENDED to approve the report (Appendix B).

RESOLVED that:

the recommendation be accepted.

111./20 TO CONSIDER AND IF SO RESOLVED TO APPROVE ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT AND TO NOTE THOSE MADE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE SCHEME OF DELEGATION

Extracted from the report of the Town Clerk:-

The report set out at Appendix C details those invoices and payments for payment, those authorised in accordance with the scheme of delegation, and those where payment is by continuous authority. Details in the report will be updated before the meeting as information is received.

The Council is RECOMMENDED to approve the payments.

RESOLVED that:

The meeting closed at 20:21

the payments listed in the Appendix and authorized during the meeting be approved.

The Chair wished those present merry Christmas and a happy new year.			
Signed by the Chair:	Date:		

Report No. 1

Desborough Town Council 10 December 2020

County Councillor Report to Desborough Town Council on 10 December 2020

Last month I promised to write a brief report on Adoption of New Roads. The process of adopting roads is very complicated, so I am just listing the more salient features of this whole process. Every highways authority works within national guidelines for road adoptions, but there are variances in how each authority interprets the guidelines.

OUTLINE OF THE PROCESS

An agreement referred to as section 38 of the 1980 Act is the most commonly used means of bringing roads into public maintenance. This agreement allows the highways authority to reach a legal agreement with the owner and developer of a site [often the same business] that a road will become a highway maintained at public expense once the road is accepted as being in a satisfactory condition for adoption. It is a voluntary agreement which does not give the highways authority any power to compel developers to enter into such an agreement.

Once the developer completes a section 38 agreement and the road connects directly onto an adopted highway, or another road which is subject to a section 38 agreement, the road is taken into a maintenance period for a minimum period of one year. This allows deficits to become apparent and the remedial works put in place by the developer.

When formally adopted as a public highway it is maintained at public expense.

NOTE: New roads with 5 dwellings or less are private roads.

ADDITIONAL FEATURES

Before building commences the developer will lodge the planning application with the local planning authority where conditions are often applied compelling the developer to "build to adoptable standards" – please note that in this county this means to NCC adoption standards, not planning authority's standards.

Current practice requires a developer, who wishes to complete a section 38 agreement, to place a bond, to the total value of the works required to complete roads to an adoptable standard, with a bondsman. If the developer fails to complete the roads for some reason [e.g. business failure], then the highways authority can call on the bondsman to pay a sum equal to the value of carrying out the incomplete works, or the total bond sum, whichever is less.

WHAT CAN GO WRONG?

There are too many roads in this county which remain un-adopted for various reasons:

- Our highways authority will not adopt roads with un-adopted sewers underneath. Sewers are offered up for adoption under a section 104 agreement with the water authority and [usually] run concurrent, or before, the road adoption process.
- Street lights sometimes need to be replaced before adoption, to reflect current efficiency standards.
- Developers may need a section 278 agreement with the highways authority, where works are needed on existing highways to enable site access to a new development.

COST IMPLICATIONS FOR DEVELOPERS IN THIS COUNTY

- Bonds can be levied at 100% of the total value of the works involved in bringing roads to adoptable standards, but only levied at 10% on sewer adoptions.
- NCC supervision fees appear to be higher than some other highways authorities.
- Refuse vehicles, travelling over un-adopted roads, can cause damage to roads, street lights and kerbs.

COMMENT

Once in place the North Northamptonshire Unitary Authority will be responsible for planning approvals and road adoptions, which should enhance efficiencies in the road adoptions process.

Allan Matthews

Appendix A

Desborough Town Council 10 December 2020

Planning and Licensing Matters

KET/2020/0808

11 Burdock Way, Desborough Two storey rear extension

KET/2020/0792

28 Burdock Way, Desborough 1 no. dwelling

KET/2020/0777

17-19 Station Road, Desborough

Proposed development: Two storey rear extension to form 1 no. additional flat with amendments to communal bin store and shared garden area

Appendix B

Desborough Town Council 10 December 2020

Financial Report

Monthly Bank Reconciliation (31/11/2020)

		Dividend / Charges
Unity Trust Bank Current	£12,397.11	
Unity Trust Bank Saver	£31,888.24	
Barclays Current	£1.00	
Barclays Business Saver	£9.45	
CCLA Public Sector Deposit Fund	£365,882.71	£24.60
Reconciled Balance	£410,178.51	

The dividend from the CCLA Public Sector Deposit Fund is reinvested each month into the fund. The monthly statement has not yet been received but should be available in time for the meeting, when the table will be updated.

The Council also received a grant of £2,450 from the Borough Council's Economic Development department as a contribution to the cost of purchasing, installing and maintaining Christmas lights in Desborough for the 2020 season.

Appendix C

Desborough Town Council 10 December 2020

Accounts for payment

Table may be updated before the meeting (added items in **bold**)

+ Paid in accordance with delegated, continuous authority, or as previously approved.

	Supplier	Description	Reason	VAT	Total Amount
+	Talk Talk Business	Town Council Office	Internet and telephone	£5.39	£32.34
+	Mr G Thomson	General office & sundry expenses	Refund (Zoom subscription Nov)	£2.40	£14.39
+	Desborough Library and Community Hub	Town Council Office	Office Rent	£0.00	£666.66
	Netwise UK	Town Council Office	Website	£0.00	£350.00
+	Harlequin Printer Supplies	General office & sundry expenses	Printer ink	£8.00	£47.99
	Starboard Systems Ltd	Administration	Scribe software	£69.40	£416.40
	Northants CALC	Democratic Services	Training	£0.00	£126.00
+	Mr G Thomson	Salaries and Employment Costs	Salary (December)	£0.00	£2,029.39
+	LGSS Pensions	Salaries and Employment Costs	Pension (December)	£0.00	£874.10
+	HMRC	Salaries and Employment Costs	Tax	£0.00	£2,397.94